
 

SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY 

FACILITY COMMISSION 

 

 

 

2012-2013 Annual Report 

CITY & COUNTY OF  

SAN FRANCISCO 
Toye Moses, Executive Director 

 1800 Oakdale Avenue, Suite B 

San Francisco, California 94124 

Telephone: (415) 821-1534 

Meetings & Social Events Reservation Line: (415) 821-0921 

Facsimile: (415) 821-1627 
Website: http://www.sfgov.org/sefacility 

http://www.sfgov.org/sefacility


 

 2 

SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY 

FACILITY COMMISSION 

ANNUAL STATEMENT OF PURPOSE 

& 

ANNUAL REPORT 

July 1, 2012 – June 30, 2013 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission is pleased to present this Annual Statement of 

Purpose and Annual Report to the Mayor, Board of Supervisors, and the Citizens of San 

Francisco 

 

 

SECFC COMMISSIONERS: STAFF: 
Willie B. Kennedy, President  Toye Moses, Executive Director 

Bobbrie Brown, Vice President Francis Starr, Senior Mgmt. Assistant 

Karen Chung Carla Vaughn, Commission Secretary 

Al Norman Marilyn Ramos, Event Coordinator  

Brigette R. LeBlanc Eleanore C. Fernandez, Senior Clerk Typist 

Theo Ellington Lalonnie Palega, Senior Clerk Typist 

Armina Brown  

 

 

 

 

In dedication to our late Commission President Willie B. Kennedy 

November 5, 1923 – June 28, 2013 
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BACKGROUND HISTORY 

& 

ANNUAL STATEMENT OF PURPOSE 

July 1, 2012 - June 30, 2013 

BACKGROUND HISTORY 

ORDINANCE SEC. 54.1 of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors established The 

Southeast Community Facility Commission located at 1800 Oakdale Avenue in 1987. The 

Southeast Community Facility was built as a mitigation measure in return for the Bayview-

Hunter's Point community's acceptance of the Southeast Water Treatment Plant in the midst of 

their neighborhood. 

Additionally, in order to obtain approval for the construction of the sewage treatment plant, the 

City of San Francisco agreed to operate and maintain, at City cost, this facility for the benefit of 

the Bayview Hunters Point community. The members of the Southeast Community Facility 

Commission are appointed and serve at the pleasure of the Mayor. 

The Southeast Community Facility located at 1800 Oakdale Avenue is a community-based and 

oriented facility with numerous programs and services. For example, the Southeast Community 

Facility has an educational/training complex leased by the San Francisco Community College 

District, Head Start Childcare Programs provided by Community Development Institute 

(National Interim Head Start Program Operator). In addition, the Southeast Community Facility 

is leased to non-profit community based organizations that provide services to all San Francisco 

residents. Most of the programs provided are non-profit in status making them affordable to all 

members of the public. In conjunction with community based organizations, tenants as well as 

government agencies, we offer a wide range of assistance in the areas of employment 

opportunities provided by the Department of Human Services, criminal impingement services 

and the Community Court are provided by the San Francisco Public Defender and the District 

Attorney’s Office. The San Francisco Sunshine Ordinance mandates that public notices be 

disseminated in time to allow residents an opportunity to attend all functions at the Southeast 

Community Facility. 

The Southeast Community Facility is centrally located and accessible to members of the public. 

Many government agencies and community-based organizations have used our facilities (Alex 

Pitcher Community Room and E.P. Mills Community Center) to hold events, training workshops 

and seminars, job and health fairs, graduation award ceremonies, and town hall meetings to 

inform and acquaint San Francisco residents about current events. 
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STATEMENT OF PURPOSE 

 

 

 

The purpose of the Southeast Community Facility Commission is to review and provide 

guidance regarding the operations of the Southeast Community Facility.   

The yearly goal of the Southeast Community Facility Commission is to promote and advocate 

improving the general economic, physical, health, public safety and welfare of all residents of 

San Francisco, but particularly those in the Bayview Hunter’s Point Community. 
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SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY FACILITY COMMISSION 

ANNUAL REPORT 

Fiscal Year 2012-2013 

 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission offices have been temporary relocated to 

facilitate the remodeling of our wing. On November 16, 2012, we vacated our regular office 

spaces in the main building and relocated to two large bungalows located on the back lawn of the 

facility. This was to make way the planned remodeling that will later house our new offices 

along with offices and classroom space the Five Keys Charter School. The remodeling of this 

wing of the building at 1800 Oakdale Avenue is the first is a series of construction phases 

planned by the San Francisco PUC to remodel, update and fully utilize the building for the 

betterment of the Southeast Community and City residents. 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission continues to oversee the operation and 

maintenance of the Southeast Community Facility and greenhouses.  The Southeast Community 

Facility continues to have an advisory role with respect to significant decisions relating to the use 

of the Earl P. Mills Community Facility, including the opportunity to review and provide 

comments on any and all future leasing activity. 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission also continues to advocate for and support 

Bayview Hunter’s Point community organizations, health, welfare and economic development 

activities beneficial to all San Francisco residents, with emphasis on increasing opportunities for 

those who are disfranchised in the Bayview Hunter’s Point area. 

The fiscal year 2012-2013 has been a year of significant accomplishment for the Southeast 

Community Facility Commission. As part of Mayor Edwin M. Lee's commitment to 

revitalizing the Bayview Hunter’s Point neighborhood, the 6
th

 edition of the San Francisco 

Southeast Sector Resource Directory was created. This Resource Directory is currently being 

widely distributed throughout the City including the Mayor's Office, Board of Supervisors, 

Congresswoman Nancy Pelosi, Senators Mark Leno and Leland Yee, Assemblyman Tom 

Ammiano, former Assemblywoman Fiona Ma, City agencies, community based organization, 

and is also made available to the general public. The updated 6
th

 edition of the Southeast Sector 

Resource Directory is a valuable source for informing San Francisco residents about the wealth 

of civic, religious, economic and social institutions available in the Bayview Hunter’s Point 

neighborhood.   In addition to listing the businesses serving the Bayview Hunter's Point area, we 

have also included organizations, churches, financial/legal assistance, medical/family support 

services, educational/training locations, and childcare facilities. 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission, San Francisco Public Utilities Commission, 

Mayor’s Office of Economic and Workforce Development, Renaissance Parents of Success, 

Human Service Agency's Career Link Center, Young Community Developers, Inc., UCSF, San 

Francisco Foliage, Sunborne Nursery, and City College of San Francisco/Southeast Campus 

hosted our first Job/Career Fair on Thursday, May 30, 2013 in the Alex Pitcher Community 

Room at 1800 Oakdale Avenue.  Over 500 job seekers were in attendance. 
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SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY FACILITY COMMISSION MEETING SIGNIFICANT 

EVENTS OF THE YEAR 

 

The following presenters were invited to present and discuss issues of interest to the community 

such as, legislation, public safety, law enforcement, health, housing, education, economic 

development, etc. 

 

On July 12 2012: 

Mohammed Nuru, Executive Director, Department of Public Works 

Topic: General Overview of Plans and Goals for the Southeast Sector. 

 

On July 25, 2012: 

Lt. Robert O’Sullivan, Acting Captain, Bayview Police Station, SF Police Department 

Topic: Meet, greet and discuss the issues pertaining to crime, public safety, violence and 

prevention in the Southeast section of San Francisco. 

 

Ms. Barbara Ockel, Executive Director, Ruth Williams Bayview Opera House 

Topic: General overview of the Ruth Williams Bayview Opera House with an emphasis on the 

various programs provided to the community. 

 

On August 9, 2012: 

Pamela Calloway, Esq, Project Administrator, RDJ Enterprises 

Topic: Summer Internship Program – Capstone Project. 

 

On August 22, 2012: Ms.  

Barbara Palacios, Project Manager, San Francisco Public Utilities Commission  

Topic: Goals of the proposed SFPUC Eastside Recycled Water Project as well as the status of 

the community outreach efforts and the next steps in the project planning process. 

 

On September 13, 2012:  

Mr. Phil Ginsburg, General Manager, San Francisco Recreation & Park Department 

Topic: Presentation of the overview, goals and programs of interest to the residents of the 

Southeast Sector. 

 

Ms. Jill Fox, City and County of San Francisco, Department of Elections 

Topic: Update on community participation prior to the November Elections. 

 
  

On September 26, 2012: 

Mr. Bevan Dufty, Director, Housing, Opportunity, Partnership & Engagement (HOPE) 

Topic: Presentation of general overview of homeless services and better outcomes for 

individuals who are homeless or live in supportive housing in the Southeast sector. 
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SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY FACILITY COMMISSION MEETING SIGNIFICANT 

EVENTS OF THE YEAR – CONTINUED 

 

On October 24, 2012: 

Mr. Shamann Walton, Executive Director, Young Community Developers 

Topic: Provide a presentation outlining the organizations desire to become a tenant of the 

Southeast Community Facility and a breakdown of the programs and services provided to the 

Southeast sector. 

 

On November 8, 2012: 

San Francisco Unified School District - Bayview Zone Team Members  

Topic: Provide an update on the progress being made and introduce the new SFUSD-Bayview 

Zone Team to the Commission and the community. 

 

Colin Dentel-Post, Transportation Planner, SF County Transportation Authority 

Topic: Provide a brief update on the Caltrain Quint Street Bridge Replacement Project 

 

On December 13, 2012: 

Mike Males, Ph.D., CJCJ Senior Research Fellow 

Selena Teji, JD., Communications Specialist from the Center On Juvenile And Criminal 

Justice 

Topic: Will provide an update on the April 2012 report titled “San Francisco’s Arrest Rates of 

African Americans for Drug Felonies Worsens.” 

 

On January 10, 2013: 

Alan Kwok, Manager, Ready Neighborhoods, American Red Cross Bay Area Chapter 

Topic: Ready Neighborhoods: Building a Resilient Community 

 

On February 27, 2013: 

Bevan Dufty, Director (HOPE) 

Dee Schexnayder, Manager, Public Housing Excellence Initiatives, (HOPE) 

Topic A: The planning process for a Homeless Shelter serving in the Bayview next door to 

Mother Brown’s United Council of Human Services for which the Human Services Agency 

received $1 million loan/grant to develop a 100 bed shelter. 

Topic B: New Lifeline cell phone services for individuals with an annual income of less than 

$15,000. 

 

On April 24, 2013: 

Mr. Michael Baines, CEO, Baines Group, Inc. 

Topic: Provide a presentation about training programs that can assist Bayview residents to 

qualify for various construction positions. 

 

On May 9, 2013: 

Karen Kubick, Sewer System Improvement Program Director, SFPUC 

Topic: Update on the Sewer System Improvement Program. 
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SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY FACILITY COMMISSION MEETING SIGNIFICANT 

EVENTS OF THE YEAR - CONTINUED 

 

 

 

On May 22, 2013: 

Judy Nemzoff, Community Arts & Education Program Director, SFAC 

Topic: Update on the San Francisco Arts Commission & San Francisco Public Utilities 

Commission Joining Forces To Support The Arts In The Bayview with a Two-Year 

Commitment From The SF Public Utilities Commission 

 

On June 13, 2013: 

Dr. Thelma Scott-Skillman, Interim Chancellor, City College of San Francisco  

Topic: An opportunity to meet the Southeast Community Facility Commissioners and the 

residents of the Southeast Sector as well as response to inquiries regarding relevant curriculum. 

 

Renee Willette, Special Projects Manager, External Affairs, SFPUC 

Topic: Response to inquiry of relevant curriculum provided by City College. 

Jesse Feldman, Public Relations, Barbary Coast Consulting 

Topic: San Francisco California Transit Authority - Quint Street Bridge Project  

 

On June 26, 2013: 

Mr. William Sifferman, Chief Probation Officer, Juvenile Probation, City & Co. SF  

Mr. Allan Nance, Assistant Chief Probation Officer 

Topic: An invitation to update the Commission and the residents of the Southeast Sector on the 

activities of the Youth Guidance Center as they relate to the Bayview Community 
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POLICY MANAGEMENT 

As legislatively mandated, implemented and enacted, the following are policies and directives 

adopted by the Southeast Community Facility Commission: 

 To handle all logistical arrangements for the Southeast Community Facility 

Commission and its committee meetings two - three times monthly. 

 Implement new security measures after the 911 and recent terrorist incidents by 

installing an electric gate/intercom system in the Southeast Facility parking lot 

area. Also installed were new security cameras for the administrative office and 

the perimeter of parking lot area. 

 In conjunction with the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission/Commercial 

Land Management Department continue to manage lease agreements for use of 

space at the Southeast Community Facility and Greenhouse under the "Clean 

Water Fund" budget. The lease for the Green House that was renewed to 

Decorative Plant Services is now responsible for all maintenance costs related to 

the Greenhouse. 

 Insure compliance with all relevant City, State and Federal laws and regulations 

including but not limited to, lease/contract agreements and work/service orders. 

 Continues To maintain compliance with regulatory requirements and 

particularly related to the American Disabilities Act. 

AMERICAN DISABILITIES ACT-COMPLIANCE UPGRADES 

The San Francisco Public Utilities Commission continues to fund large-scale projects to ensure 

that all entryways, restrooms, water faucets, ramps and general walkways on the Southeast 

Community Facility premises are American Disabilities Act-compliant.  

The Public Utilities Commission workers replaced the roof deck with a waterproof deck, 

replaced all drinking fountains with high and low rise fountains and installed one new outdoor 

drinking fountain. Interior handrails were modified per life safety requirements and installed in 

all restrooms.  

Our landscapes were modified for American Disabilities Act compliance including retrofit of 

pavement, ramps, stairways, irrigation systems, trees were added, planting areas, preparation and 

execution of pedestrian traffic routing plans and new exterior fences were installed. There has 

been outreach to Government, Business, Community Organizations and Interested Individuals. 
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BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT, EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission is very committed to the economic 

revitalization of Bayview Hunter's Point and wants to see Mayor Edwin M. Lee's vision of jobs, 

housing and economic vitality for area residents become a reality. The Southeast Community 

Facility Commission's continued efforts include written letters of support for businesses, 

individuals and community organizations seeking support in promoting or bringing business to 

the Bayview Hunter’s Point. The Southeast Community Facility Commission successfully 

collaborated with the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission/Waste Water Enterprises in 

recruiting qualified Southeast Sector young adults for the Class 9910 Pre-apprenticeship 

Stationary Engineer Program. Special thanks for Commissioner Brigette R. LeBlanc who served 

as a liaison to the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission/Waste Water Enterprise. The 

Southeast Community Facility Commission has also invited public officials, 

representatives/entrepreneurs from business enterprises to address and inform/educate the 

Commission and the community-at-large. 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission would like to extend personal thanks to the 

following individuals/organizations for volunteering time, contributing monetary and in-kind 

donations toward the Southeast Community Facility Health Fair Founders Mural Project, and Job 

Fair, as well as economic development of the Bayview Hunter's Point: 

Harlan Kelly, Jr., San Francisco Public Utilities Commission General Manager, Michael 

Carlin, Deputy General Manager,  Emilio Cruz,  Assistant General 

Manager/Infrastructure, Tommy Moala, Assistant General Manager-WWE, Juliet Ellis, 

Assistant General Manager-External Affairs, Tony Flores, Manager/Public Utilities 

Commission/Waste Water Enterprises, Heidi Hardin, Think Round Inc., Supervisor 

Malia Cohen, Steve Kawa, Chief of Staff /Mayor’s Office, Nicole Wheaton, Director of 

Appointments & Commission Liaison/ Mayor’s Office, City Colleges Interim Chancellor 

Dr. Thelma Scott-Skillman and Dean Torrance Bynum-SFCC Southeast Campus, former 

Commissioners, Linda Richardson, Louise Jones, Dr. Harrison Parker, Dr. Caesar 

Churchwell, Mrs. Espanola Jackson, and Alma Robinson, Executive Director California 

Lawyers For the Arts, Jeffrey Betcher/Quesada Gardens, John Chung/Associated 

Builders, Alan Rathbun/ Decorative Plant Services, Dan Goldman/Sunbourne Nursery, 

Siri Dhatta Khalsa/ San Francisco Foliage, Mr. Kofi Bonner/ Bayview Hunter’s 

Point/Lennar; and current Southeast Community Facility Commissioners, and a host of 

individuals who have graciously volunteered their time. 
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND EMPLOYMENT 

Economic Development Advisory Committee 

Chair, Commissioner Karen Chung, Co-Chair, Commissioner Al Norman, Commission 

President, Willie B. Kennedy, Ex-Officio 

San Francisco, CA – The Southeast Community Facility Commission, San Francisco Public Utilities 

Commission, Mayor’s Office of Economic and Workforce Development, Renaissance Parents of Success, 

Human Service Agency's Career Link Center, Young Community Developers, Inc., UCSF, San Francisco 

Foliage, Sunborne Nursery, and City College of San Francisco/Southeast Campus hosted our first 

Job/Career Fair on Thursday, May 30, 2013 in the Alex Pitcher Community Room at 1800 Oakdale Ave, 

San Francisco, CA 94124 from 10:00 AM to 2:00 PM.  

A Pre-Job Readiness Class was provided by Renaissance Parents of Success on Wednesday, May 29 from 

10 AM to 12 PM. Resume assistance and other job fair preparation services were available at Renaissance 

Parents of Success  every Tuesday from 12:00 PM to 5:00 PM, and at the Human Services Agency Career 

Center daily. The job fair will featured over 25 employers including: Lowe's Home Improvement, Wells 

Fargo Bank, Recology, Bank Of America, Union Bank, Mission Hiring Hall, GAP, Kaiser Permanente, 

San Francisco International Airport, San Francisco Public Utilities Commission, and Decorative Plant 

Services. 

Barrier removal and other support services were offered by organizations including: United Way, UCSF, 

SF 211, and SF Public Defender Clean Slate Program. 

This event was free of charge and light refreshments were made available. 

JOB/CAREER FAIR Summary for May 30, 2013 – Attendance and Statistics 

1. 481 Signed-In at the registration desk, collected their addresses, emails and phone 

numbers.  (Ambassadors and volunteers at the sign-in and registration estimate that it 

may be more than 500 people who came to the fair). 

2. 200 Total Collected Surveys 

3. 60 Surveys Anonymous 

4. Questions Answered: 

 Did you like the job fair?  189/94.5%– YES, 11/5.5% – NO  

 Did you get hired on the spot?  3/1.5% – YES, 197/98.5%-NO 

 Did you get a second interview?  26/13%-YES, 174/87%-NO 

With the support of the all participants we hope to make this an annual event similar to our very 

successful annual health fair. 
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HEALTH & ENVIRONMENTAL 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission's Health, Housing and Public Safety  Advisory 

Committee, headed by Commissioner Bobbrie Brown and Co-Chair Commissioner Al Norman, 

works on issues related to the health and environment of the community, most especially health 

issues impacting children and young adults.  

Advocate, promote and increase awareness of health problems (prostate, cervical and breast 

cancer, asthma, environmental hazard) affecting the BVHP residents 

Last September 24, 2012 we held our fifth annual Health Fair: promoting healthy bodies and 

minds to learn about: Obesity, Diabetes, Asthma, HIV/AIDS, Hepatitis B and Putting Family 

First. 

The Health Fair targeted diabetes and obesity issues facing youth in the Bayview Hunter's Point 

community. Five Bayview Hunter's Point schools; George Washington Carver, Bret Harte and 

Dr. Charles Drew, Malcolm X Academy, and Thurgood Marshall regularly participated in the 

Health Fair by providing assistance in advertising and promoting the event to students and their 

families. The event was a success with students and families from each of the schools in 

attendance.  

Various community organizations provided food, nutritional information and giveaways, as well 

as raffle prizes for over 300 students, their families and community members.  

This year we are holding the our fifth annual Health Fair on Saturday October 26, 2013, 

from 10:00 am to 2:00 pm in the Alex L. Pitcher Community Room and back lawn. The 

theme of this year’s fair is: promoting healthy bodies and minds to learn about: Nutrition, 

Fitness, Treatment and Prevention of Chronic Health Conditions, Cardiovascular Disease, 

Mental Health, and Putting Family First 

We are expecting attendance numbers to increase this years as then have in the past as well as 

many of our past donors and participants. Again this year we will have: free healthy food, fun 

activities, raffles, and as happened last year the American Red Cross will be handing out disaster 

preparedness packs and SF General will be providing free vaccinations. 

Please save the date and join us. 

Special thanks to all the Health Fair participants from last year, most especially, the University 

of California Medical and Dental students coordinated by Dr. Willie Moses, UCSF Medical 

School professors, Harold Brooks, former CEO, American Red Cross, Southeast Community 

Facility Commissioners Willie B. Kennedy, Bobbrie Brown and Theo Ellington, former 

Commissioners Louise C. Jones, Dr. Caesar Churchwell, Dr. Harrison Parker and the Public 

Utilities Commission/Waste Water Enterprise staff and the Southeast Community Facility 

Commission staff. 
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FY 2011-2012 BUDGET 

 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission's annual budget for fiscal year 2012-2013 

budget was $1,180,089. 

 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission would like to increase its budget to hire more 

staff and to improve the infrastructure problems associated with running the facilities. 

 

MEMBERSHIP AND ADMINISTRATION  

 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission has seven members appointed by the Mayor, a 

support staff of three full-time and one clerical assistant. The 2012 - 2013 Commissioners are: 

 

President Willie B. Kennedy, Vice-President Bobbrie Brown, Al Norman,  

Karen Chung, Brigette R. LeBlanc, Armina Brown, and Theo Ellington. 

 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission has three Advisory committees and 2 Ad-

Hoc committees: 

 

Facility Advisory Committee 

Chair, Commissioner Brigette R. LeBlanc, Co-Chair, Commissioner Armina Brown, 

Commission President, Willie B. Kennedy, Ex-Officio 

(Focus is on tenant leases, rules & regulations for the use of the Alex Pitcher Community Room 

and the Earl P. Mills Auditorium) 

 

Health, Housing & Public Safety Advisory Committee 

Chair, Commissioner Bobbrie Brown, Co-Chair, Commissioner Theo Ellington, 

Commission President, Willie B. Kennedy, Ex-Officio 

(Focus is on health) 

 

Economic Development Advisory Committee 

Chair, Commissioner Karen Chung, Co-Chair, Commissioner Al Norman 

Commission President, Willie B. Kennedy, Ex-Officio 

(Focus is on Economic Development) 

 

Governance Ad-Hoc Committee 

Chair, Commission President Willie B. Kennedy,  

Co-Chair, Commissioner Brigette R. LeBlanc 

 

Joint SFPUC/Southeast Community Facility Commission Ad-Hoc Committee 

Chair, Commissioner Theo Ellington, Co-Chair, Commissioner Bobbrie Brown 
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The FY 12-13 staff  is headed by Toye Moses, Executive Director, Francis Starr, Sr. Mgmt. 

Assistant, responsible for coordinating all inter-departmental work/service orders, Carla 

Vaughn Commission Secretary, (handles correspondence and agenda items, attends Commission 

meetings/transcribes minutes, performs routine office tasks,  responsible for posting information 

on the department web-site and mailers), Marilyn Ramos, Events Coordinator, on loan from the 

Public Utilities Commission/Waste Water Enterprises, (coordinates community room 

rentals/activities, performs routine office tasks, and assists in mailers), Lalonnie Palega & 

Eleanore C. Fernandez (attends Committee meetings/transcribes minutes, updates Resource 

Directory, and performs routine office tasks and assists in mailers). Additionally, we have two 

work-ordered personnel assigned from the Department of Real Estate/General Services 

Administration (Stationary Engineer Richard O'Neal, and Custodian Claudette McLean). 

Through the Mayor's Youth Employment and Education Program (MYEEP), the Young 

Community Developers (YCD), and the Public Utilities Commission/Summer Youth 

Program Project PULL, the Southeast Community Facility Commission has been very 

fortunate to have talented local high school students assist in the Commission's clerical work and 

outreach to the community during the summer break. 
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THE FUTURE AND IN-COMING YEAR 

As legislatively mandated, the Commission will continue to: 

· Advocate for improving the general economic, physical, health, safety and welfare of the 

residents of the southeast sector while ensuring the safe operation of the Southeast Community 

Facility, the greenhouse and the Earl P. Mills Center Auditorium. 

· Maintain good relations with residents and community groups within the southeast sector, the 

Mayor's office, Board of Supervisors, government officials most especially SF. Public Utilities 

Commission, City Attorney, SF. Public Defender/Clean Slate Program, District 

Attorney/Community Court, Mayor's office Workforce, Mayor’s Shipyard Citizen Advisory 

Committee, Young Community Developers, and all the residents of San Francisco. 

· Encourage local tenants to take stake in the community by becoming home and property 

owners, and work with developers to increase the percentage of affordable units for sale in 

development projects in Bayview Hunter’s Point. 

· Work with potential business and housing developers to ensure maximum community benefit 

opportunities written into the "owner participation agreements". 

· Uphold its partnership with the Mayor's Office of Community Neighborhoods, Bayview Police 

Station, San Francisco Public Utilities Commission and the Department of Public Works in 

promoting clean and safe neighborhoods in San Francisco. 

· Maintain and renew an agreement with the American Red Cross since the Southeast 

Community Facility is designated to serve as an Emergency Red Cross shelter site in case of an 

earthquake or natural disaster. The facility is in the process of designing/building a food storage 

bunker to be used for feeding Southeast residents in case of an earthquake. 

. Continue to manage the Alex Pitcher Community Room as well as the E.P. Mills 

Auditorium at 100 Whitney Young Circle. 

· Work in conjunction with the Public Utilities Commission/Land Management Division in 

the management of the lease agreement for the Southeast Community Facility and the 

greenhouse under the Clean Water Fund Budget. 

· Work closely with Harlan Kelly, Jr., Public Utilities Commission/General Manager, 

Tommy Moala, Assistant General Manager/Public Utilities Commission/Wastewater 

Enterprise and Juliet Ellis, Assistant General Manager/Public Utilities 

Commission/External Affairs in strengthening communication links with the public, most 

especially the Southeast residents on broader issues of community concern. 

 

Additionally, the Southeast Community Facility Commission along with its staff works 

vigorously with the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission to implement the San Francisco 

Public Utilities Commission’s Community Benefits Package for the residents of the Southeast 

sector. 
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COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIPS IN THE COMING YEAR 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission and its staff will continue to foster working 

relationships with the following local/city agencies and state/federal officials: 

The Mayor/Office of the Mayor, Board of Supervisors, PUC/General Manager, Mayor's Office 

of Community Development, City Attorney's Office,  Malia Cohen, District 10 Supervisor, San 

Francisco Police Department Bayview Station, District Attorney, Real Estate Department, 

Department of Human Services, City College/Southeast Campus, Jeff Adachi Public Defender 

Office/Clean Slate Program, Assemblyman Tom Ammiano, Assemblyman Phil Tang, Senator 

Mark Leno's Office, Senator Leland Yee's Office, Office of the City 

Administrator/Redevelopment Division, San Francisco Housing Authority, Parks & Recreation, 

Department of Public Works, Department of Public Health, MUNI, Mayor's Hunters Point 

Shipyard Citizen Advisory Committee, US Navy's Restoration Advisory Committee, 

Congresswoman Nancy Pelosi's Office, Department of Health Services, etc. 

Additionally, we will partner with the following private developers, churches, and 

community-based organizations: 

Young Community Developers, Goodwill Industry, Providence Baptist Church, The California 

Lawyers For the Arts, Southeast Alliance for Environmental Justice, Bayview Hunter’s Point 

Foundation, Southeast Community College Campus, Bayview Merchants Association, 

Tenants/Community Room Users, Bayview Opera House, Bayview Hunter’s Point Rotary Club, 

BAYCAT, etc. 

In conclusion, the Southeast Community Facility Commission will continue to foster its 

commitment in improving the quality of life for the residents of the Southeast Sector and work 

vigorously to ensure effectiveness of the Bayview Hunter’s Point Employment/Housing and 

Contracting Policy. 

The Southeast Community Facility Commission will also continue to promote diversity, health 

and safety as well as the professional development of its employees. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Toye Moses 

TOYE MOSES, Executive Director 

Southeast Community Facility Commission 
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THE SOUTHEAST COMMUNITY FACILITY 

COMMISSION  

AND  

STAFF WOULD LIKE TO DEDICATE THE 

FOLLOWING RESOLUTION TO THE 

HONORABLE PRESIDENT WILLIE B. KENNEDY 

 

NOVEMBER 5, 1923 – JUNE 28, 2013 
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Willie B. Kennedy was born November 5, 1923 to hardworking parents in Terrell, TX. The second child of six, 

she was only four generations removed from slavery. 

 

Mrs. Kennedy graduated from high school in Dallas, TX in  1941, In 1954, at Jones Methodist Church (where she 

remained a member until her passing) she met attorney, Joseph G. Kennedy, whom was heavily involved in the 

Civil Rights Movement. The couple married a year later and lived in a house on Mt. Davidson, in San Francisco, 

CA. 

 

As a graduate of City College of S.F. and later, a graduate of S.F. State University, Mrs. Kennedy received her 

first appointment from Mayor Dianne Feinstein to the Human Rights Commission. Her second appointment was 

to the Redevelopment Agency Commission under Mayor Feinstein and latter appointed Willie B. Kennedy to the 

vacant seat on the Board of Supervisors. Mrs. Kennedy accepted and embarked on her mission for change in the 

City and County of San Francisco and particularly, 

Bayview Hunters Point. 

 

She authored several pieces of legislation, some such as 

the City's Affirmative Action Program better 

known as the Minority Business Enterprises and 

Women Business Enterprises (MBE/WBE) for 

the City and County of San Francisco and authored the 

South African Apartheid Legislation, She fought hard 

for public housing, Co-Op and affordable housing, 

making sure there was some route to the pursuit of 

happiness for the minorities and underserved people of 

the City. 

 

She gave back to her community in many ways, 

one of her favorite was by serving on numerous 

boards, committees, commissions and 

organizations some such as, the President of the 

California State Association of Counties (CSAC); 

President of the Bayview Hunters Point Southeast 

Facilities Commission; National President of 

Gamma Phi Delta Sorority, Inc.; National Vice 

President of the National Council of Negro Women; 

President of the Board of Directors of the Bayview 

Hunters Point Multipurpose Senior Services;  President 

of the Bay Area Rapid Transit; Bay View Opera 

House; as a Chairwoman for Jones Memorial United Methodist Social Concern Committee; Black Women 

Organized for Political Action (BWOPA); Fannie Mae's Advisory Committee and the San Francisco Municipal 

Transportation Authority (SFMTA), and many others. 

 

She has received numerous awards, certificates, proclamations and recognitions for her contributions and 

leadership, from civic leaders, dignitary’s, sororities, and many community organizations. 

 

Mrs. Willie B. Kennedy, your family, friends, and community thank you for your dedicated years of service and 

trailblazing but, even more for your generosity, mentorship, diligence, caring, many years of laughter, and all of 

the love you’ve shared. 


